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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  July 26, 2019 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Three-week Period Ending Friday, July 19, 2019 

It was a busy period for me over the last three weeks, particularly in preparation for the 
Oregon City County Management Association Summer Conference, which was held in 
Newport July 9-12.  In addition, we enjoyed the 4th of July festivities, including a trip to 
Yachats for the Le de da Parade, the Newport Symphony Orchestra, 4th of July concert, 
and fireworks over the bay.   
 
Highlights of activities over the last three weeks include the following:   
 

 Met with Tom Runyons to discuss concerns he has regarding contracting for work 
with the City.  Tom is advocating for a more open process for contractors to do 
smaller projects for the City.  I indicated to Tom that Mike Murzynsky is working on 
new purchasing policies that will clarify the solicitation process for smaller projects.  
He also indicated that the Public Works Operations needs to focus more heavily 
on street work and more permanent fixes to problem areas within the streets to 
retain the life of the road surface.  I indicated this is something that Tim Gross and 
I spoke about, and will be a focus of our efforts when a new Public Works 
Operations Superintendent is hired to fill Dave White’s position.     

 Met with Rob Thompson and Joe Cook regarding various issues addressed by 
Council during the report on rate reviews, given to the Council last month.  Attached 
is the report from Thompson’s Sanitary outlining responses to a number of the 
issues and questions that came up.  In addition, a tour of the land fill recycling 
center and compost facility has been scheduled for Monday, July 29 for Council, 
County Commission and others, as a follow-up of this meeting.   

 Met with a candidate for our part-time safety officer position.  Based on the 
interviews and review by various folks within the City, it is our intent to make an 
offer to fill this position.  We appreciate Jim Salisbury continuing in this position on 
a part-time basis during this interim period of time.   

 Met with Mike Murzynsky and Kay Keady regarding the information on the back of 
the utility bill.  We have a couple more months of utility bills and we need to finalize 
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the information that we want to include on the bill.  It has been Council’s goal to 
explain more about how the funds are used, and see how much information we can 
include on the back of the utility bill, and/or refer them to our website for specific 
information.  

 Met with Mike Murzynsky and Steve Rich regarding a review of the Rogue Brewery 
room tax payments.  We have indicated to Rogue that we would like to review their 
financial records regarding their Beer and Breakfast rooms on the Bayfront.  Once 
we complete this review we will finalize the resolution of this issue.  Because of 
various efforts and schedules, implementing the new requirements for short-term 
rentals, implementing the storm water fee, and dealing with various year-end 
finance issues, we are shooting for the first week of August to have this review of 
the financial records, so we can proceed with a final determination on this matter.   

 Derrick Tokos, Rachel Cotton and I met regarding the tree ordinance.  The 
Planning Commission has begun its review of the ordinance.  Once they complete 
their review and issue a recommendation, it will come to Council for their review 
and eventual approval.   

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Derrick Tokos, Tim Gross and Barb James. 

 Derrick Tokos, Jason Malloy, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Rich and I met to discuss a 
recommendation to the City Council on third party vendors for short-term rentals.  
We were all in agreement with our first choice.  This matter was decided by the 
City Council at the July 15 City Council meeting. 

 Mayor Sawyer, Tim Gross, Andrew Grant, Steve Stewart and I met regarding 
concerns over sending the Class A biosolids to farm fields in Siletz.  These same 
groups were concerned about the application on the farm fields of Class B sludge, 
which is a different material.   
 
The county did do some testing last year of the Siletz to determine whether certain 
materials were showing up in the river, which was part of the application of sludge 
to farm fields (Class A and B sludge),  and there was no detection of the twenty-
three chemicals tested.  Class A biosolids are dewatered, pasteurized, and a good 
source of nutrients bound up with organic matter, which results in a slow release 
of nitrogen and other nutrients in farm fields.  There are a couple of problems with 
not applying biosolids to farm fields.  The first is from a City standpoint.  We provide 
the biosolids to the farmers’ fields as a method to reuse as a soil amendment to 
agriculture fields.  In the absence of Class A biosolids, the farmers will need to 
resort to traditional chemical nitrogen and other fertilizers, which may have a more 
significant impact on the environment than the biosolids that are being applied.  
Secondly, costs for handling our biosolids in a different manner will result in 
additional expenses with our sewer fees for our customers.   
 
The third issue that we reviewed was the information that was presented in the 
water quality report.  This information was understandably misinterpreted by 
Citizens Group concerned about the Siletz River.  The information presented in the 
last report was done in parts per million versus parts per billion.  This was not 
clearly noted on the report which made it appear there was a substantial increase 
in this component of the City’s water system. This component, 
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Bromodichloromethane, has actually been on the decline in recent years.  We 
apologize for any confusion caused by our water quality reports in this regard.  
 
From an administrative standpoint, it is our intent to continue applying Class A 
biosolids to agricultural fields in and around Newport.  We will be scheduling a work 
session with Council to discuss this practice in the coming months.  We believe 
this is much more environmentally responsible than using up valuable landfill 
space for materials that will have to be substituted with chemical fertilizers to 
address the nutrient needs of the agricultural fields in the Siletz Valley.  

 Tim Gross and I met with Jason Lewis of the Juvenile Department.  Mr. Lewis had 
three juveniles who were involved in flooding one of our public restrooms.  Each of 
the individuals was required to write a letter of apology and present it personally to 
the City.  Their actions required the City to clean up a mess in the restroom, and 
caused inconvenience to citizens who wanted to use that restroom after the 
incident occurred.  The kids seemed sincere in their apology and we are hopeful 
that this will be a good life-learning lesson for them.  I appreciate the efforts of the 
Juvenile Department at having kids understand the consequences of the actions 
they sometimes take without thinking.  These kids were also doing public service 
time to account for the malicious activities they undertook.   

 July 4, City Hall was closed in observation of Independence Day. 

 We appreciated the Port making the International Terminal available for this year’s 
fireworks shows.  The International Terminal allowed most folks to see the 
fireworks from a traditional location.  There were a few locations where viewing the 
fireworks was restricted based on trees and topography, which normally would be 
a great place to view the fireworks.  At this point, without having a barge available 
for the purpose of setting off the fireworks, the International Terminal will be best 
bet to have a relatively centralized location for this event.  Please forward any 
comments you have regarding the fireworks to me, particularly, in relation to the 
location.  These comments will be considered for future displays.   

 Participated in a climate change partnership meeting with Councilors Allen and 
Jacobi, as well as, County Commissioner, Kaety Jacobson, County Counsel, 
Wayne Belmont, Lincoln City Mayor, Dick Anderson, Cyndi Karp, Bill Kucha, Martin 
Desmond, and Rosie Shatkin from Senator Roban’s Office.  Rosie outlined the 
nature of the votes on the carbon bills in the Senate.  Senator Roblan was not 
opposed to the original packet of bills, but as things were amended, he had 
procedural concerns over the current structure of the bill.   
 
At our meeting, a lot of discussion was on expanding the partnership to include 
more local governments, as well as, industry representatives to have a balanced 
dialogue on a legislative solution that would be consistent in taking steps to 
address environmental concerns impacting climate, also considering impacts on 
the local economy.  The carbon issue will certainly be back for further legislative 
discussions in the future.  It is prudent from a local community standpoint that we 
can provide informed positions on future bills that will be in the works to address 
climate issues.   

 Prepared agenda items for the July 15 City Council meeting. 

 Participated in The Boss Radio Show with Cheryl Harle. 
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 Met with Rob Murphy and Jason Malloy regarding an upcoming workshop to 
discuss creation of a police and/or fire public safety committee as outlined by the 
Council during the goal setting session.   

 Had a meeting with Mike Murzynsky, Barb James, Steve Rich and John Dubois 
regarding the implementation of the last phase of the salary study.  This went into 
effect July 1, and will be the easiest phase to implement since now we will be going 
off a published schedule.  Up until this time, we have had blended rates between 
what an employee was receiving previously and the proposed rate phasing that in 
over the last four years.  The only challenge will relate to those who have step 
increases prior to June 30.  Otherwise, we should be good to go with the 
implementation of the final step of the salary study for those employees eligible for 
this step.  Please note that non-union employees will receive a 2% cost of living 
increase in accordance with the budget, with the bargaining units receiving 
increases in accordance with negotiated agreements.   

 Along with Councilor Allen and Councilor Goebel, I participated in an Audit 
Committee meeting.  The Audit Committee is recommending that we proceed with 
the fifth and final year of the proposal submitted by Boldt, Carlisle & Smith to do 
the City’s audit.  The audit was originally set up as a three-year period, with two 
one-year extensions.  This will be the final extension of that agreement, and will 
require the City go out for proposals for a new auditing agreement.  The Council 
approved this recommendation.     

 Participated in a Homelessness Task Force meeting.  The task force reviewed the 
final components of a report that will be forwarded to the City Council for their 
review.  This report will contain a series of recommendations for Council’s 
consideration.  Overall, there was a good group of folks to discuss aspects of the 
homelessness situation, both from a social service standpoint, as well as, from a 
property owner’s standpoint in making recommendations appropriate for Council 
to consider, to move ahead with efforts regarding this significant community 
challenge.   

 Along with Peggy Hawker and Councilor Parker, I participated in a Sister City 
Planning meeting.  Our delegation from Mombetsu, Japan, will be here in early 
August, and final preparations are being made in identifying host families and 
itineraries for the delegation, while they are in Newport.   

 Participated in an initial meeting with Josh Hoyer, Finance Director, and Ron 
Harding, City Administrator from the City of Aumsville, with Mike Murzynsky and 
Steve Baugher.  They spent a few hours going through demonstrations of a model 
for financial forecasting and taking a look at the way the model is structured for 
Aumsville.  Steve Baugher indicated that the demonstration was very helpful in 
understanding what work would need to be done for Newport to develop a similar 
model.  In addition, a company called Forecast Five was meeting with Steve and 
Mike, as well.  They were a sponsor of the City Managers’ Conference in Newport, 
and provide a software program for financial forecasting.  This will give us a couple 
of potential directions to implement some sort of forecasting model in preparation 
of the 2020-2021 Fiscal Year Budget.   

 Participated, coordinated, and filled in for OCCMA President, Marty Wine, from 
Tigard, for the first half of the OCCMA Summer Conference held here in Newport.  
Marty was travelling back from Europe and her travel was delayed.  This was an 
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exhilarating and exhausting experience for me.  During the conference, I was there 
from 7 AM until 10 PM from Tuesday afternoon through Friday afternoon.  As the 
Chair of the Professional Development Committee, (a responsibility of the OCCMA 
President elect) I was responsible for the overall coordination and flow of the 
conference.  Attendees were happy to be in Newport, and seem to enjoy both the 
educational content, as well as, the other activities we had prepared for them 
during their stay.  I appreciate Peggy Hawker’s efforts to help secure a short list of 
financial keynote speakers for the conference.  Peggy has handled this for many 
years for the Recorders’ Conference, and for the International Clerks’ Conference.  
In addition, Peggy and Cheryl Atkinson were very involved in putting ‘meat on the 
bones’ on the idea to hold an Amazing Newport Race.  This gave families of 
attendees an opportunity to get to know Newport a little better.  We also set up 
group reservations so that individual attendees could sign up to eat dinner together 
on Tuesday and Wednesday nights at area restaurants.  All the sign-up sheets 
were filled for each of the dinner reservations we set up at local restaurants.  In 
addition to vendor receptions at the hotel, we had “s’mores night” on Wednesday 
night for attendees and families at the Best Western, taking advantage of the Best 
Western’s new fire pit located on the lawn facing the ocean.  This was a big hit with 
kids and adults, alike.  
 
On Thursday afternoon,   Derrick Tokos led a bus tour of the City’s Urban Renewal 
Districts with Urban Renewal Consultant, Elaine Howard.  The reports back of 
Derrick’s community tour were very good.  Information was given of how Urban 
Renewal has played a significant role in Newport as we know it today.  This was 
offered as a current session and approximately 20 attendees took advantage of 
this tour.  We appreciate Lincoln County Transit District for donating a bus for the 
tour.   
 
On Thursday evening we had a record number of folks participate in the President’s 
Reception and Dinner at the Oregon Coast Aquarium for dinner.  This was truly a 
fun event for the managers and their families.  The aquarium did an excellent job 
of this event with the reception being held at the Passages of the Deep and the 
dinner taking place in the main exhibit building.  This gave people an opportunity 
to get around the grounds and see the entire aquarium versus just the main 
building of the aquarium.   
 
The educational sessions included the following: 

 Attended a workshop on media relations.  This was done by Kelly Matthews, 
Senior Instructor at University of Oregon, and Managing Director of Verve 
Northwest Communications. Kelly indicated that media relations is 
changing from legacy media (newspaper, t.v. and radio) to owned media 
(social media).  One of the early examples of social media being a very 
effective communication tool, was done when a YouTube video was done 
by a passenger of United Airlines whose guitar was destroyed in transit.  
This video was viewed by millions.  He did a musical video on how United 
Airlines handled guitars. It created a negative message about United 
Airlines.   
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With all media, it is important to understand and know your key message.  
What are the three things you want the reporter to remember?  Remember 
the issues must be of interest to the media and to followers of the media.  
When you are being interviewed by the media, you are not having a 
conversation with the media, it is very important to stay on message and, 
when necessary, repeat certain responses that are critical in conveying the 
message for your organization. 
 
In dealing with the media, it is important to remember that the issue is not 
about you as the manager, it is about your organization or community.  It is 
important to share concrete information and be as specific as you can.  It is 
also good to use stories as anecdotes to help the reporter and the readers 
of the media to understand the situation that you are conveying.  If you are 
dealing with a controversial issue, there is value in brainstorming with others 
the pointed/rude questions that you may be asked to respond to, prior to the 
interview.  Having a response to those questions in mind, is beneficial in not 
being caught off guard by an off-colored question.   
 
Bridging is an important component of interviews.  For example, it is 
appropriate to say, “I can’t tell you further details on this matter, but I can tell 
you that …” .This way it doesn’t appear that you are being nonresponsive, 
because you are providing the information you can provide, but not 
necessarily everything the reporter is requesting.   Another response to a 
reporter is, “you made a valid point, but the way we see is it…”.  Another 
response is “the most important thing that I want you to know is…”.  Several 
rules of thumb for media interviews are to be helpful, ask what angle the 
reporter is looking at, be prepared, be honest, do not guess or speculate, 
watch jargon and never say “no comment”.  Saying “no comment” is not 
appropriate, and different than not responding directly to a question. 
 
Personnel issues are always difficult, but you can say that “there are 
allegations, and we are reviewing this matter”.  It is important, however, not 
to repeat the allegation because that may become your quote.  It is also 
important not to get into a back-and-forth discussion with the media.  It is 
important to watch your body language, and watch what words you place 
emphasis on.  For camera interviews, you should look up and to the right.  
Do not look directly at the camera.  Remember the reporter is trying to tell 
an interesting story.  It is important to avoid space-fillers like “ahh” or “umm”.  
It can also be beneficial in setting a specific time for the interview to avoid 
having the interview go longer than what may be productive.  In Lee Iacoca’s 
book, he indicated three things to remember when dealing with the press.  
Those are:  1.) Be accessible all of the time for the reporter; 2.) Be truthful; 
3.) Be discerning in your discretion.   

 Martha Bennett, Vice President of ICMA, and new City Manager of Lake 
Oswego, (Martha is leaving as director of the Portland Metro) gave an 
update on the ICMA’s strategic plan objective of expanding and diversifying 
the membership in the ICMA Executive Board.   
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 Had a session on Financial Forecasting.  This included Josh Hoyer from 
Aumsville, Matt Zook, Finance Director from Newberg, and Katie Henry from 
Forecast Five Analytics. The session outlined a number of tools for 
monitoring city finances.  For financial forecasting, it is advisable to have a 
number of policies, including a policy on fund balance, contingencies and 
reserves (we have one), revenue policy, debt policy, operating policy and 
capital improvements plan.  Most cities use a 5-year rolling period for their 
financial projections.  Assumptions are made as to the growth of revenues 
and expenses based on historic evidence and/or projections that are 
available for future expenditures, such as PERS.  The financial forecasting 
tools, if robust enough, are great tools to use in negotiations to quickly 
calculate what the total cost of proposals are, and what impact they will have 
on funds, if implemented.   

 
  It was indicated that the mind of a finance director is different than that of a  
 budget officer.  While the finance director is more concerned about making 

sure that numbers are in the right place, the budget officer is responsible for 
determining the impact that certain policy or expenditure changes will have 
on the budget and on services.  It is important for finance directors to think 
more strategically on future expenditures, in addition to the need to make 
sure that past expenditures are properly accounted and categorized for the 
city.  As I indicated earlier, Josh Hoyer and Katey Henry set up meetings 
with our finance director to review their programs to help us determine what 
direction we need to go in taking our financial forecasting to the next level.   

 We had a legislative update that included District 10 Representative David 
Gomberg, a Democrat; from District 24, Representative, Ron Noble, a 
Republican from McMinnville; and, Jim McCauley, Legislative Director, from 
the League of Oregon Cities, to cover the 2019 legislative session.  Both 
Representative Gomberg and Representative Noble did a very good job in 
providing insight into the legislative processes that occurred this year.  They 
indicated that the House did not share the same dysfunction as the Senate 
did, as it related to the carbon bills being considered by the House and 
Senate.  The issue in the Senate that caused the breakdown was related to 
rules and process, more so than the policy, itself.  It has been reported that 
the Senate did not have the support to move forward with the requisite 
majority, as a result of three Democratic senators not supporting the bill as 
it was ultimately amended.   

 
Despite this drama, there were a number of bills that were passed with about 
80% of them being passed by overwhelming margins of both Democrats 
and Republicans.  Jim McCauley gave an overview of how the League’s 
priorities faired during the legislative process.  This year the election cycle 
brought a Democratic Party super majority in both chambers.  This created 
a significant challenge in LOC advocacy, heading into the session.  
Successes advocated by the League included additional funding for 911 
services, approved enforcement of transient room lodging taxes, PERS 
reform, and a record year for housing assistance funding.  Other issues such 
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as property tax reform, mental health funding and other priorities did not 
receive much attention during the legislative session. 

 Updates were provided regarding ICMA and OCCMA at the lunch meeting.  
The meeting was led off by a welcome from Council President, David Allen, 
Martha Bennett gave an update on ICMA, and I provided the update on 
OCCMA, in the absence of our President, Marty Wine from Tigard.  During 
this time, I had the opportunity to introduce Don Davis, who I invited to lunch 
on Wednesday.  It was fun because there were a number of folks that 
remembered Don, and I arranged for them to sit with Don during lunch.  I 
believe that Don is our oldest-living life member, and he is a past president 
of OCCMA, as well.   

 Heard from Tamara Jones, Senior Pre-loss Attorney from CIS, on various 
HR issues facing public employers.  Tamara gave an update of a series of 
new laws that were approved by the legislature during the most recent 
session, including laws regarding pregnant employees.  It is Tamara’s 
opinion that requests for leave should be treated the same as medical leave, 
when it is requested because it prevents an individual from doing certain 
parts of their job.  Using this strategy, it will be important to get directives 
from doctors on what an employee can or cannot do, as it relates to their 
specific work in the organization.  Employers will need to have a policy in 
place by January 1, 2020.   
 
The Oregon Workplace Fairness Act was passed.  There are actually two 
versions of this act.  The second version of the law, is an unnamed 
harassment law that impacts public sector employers.  This places a five-
year statute of limitations on complaints about work force harassment.  This 
means that if something happens on January 1, 2020, then an employee 
would have until December 31, 2024 to report that issue.  This is very 
problematic for employers since it is difficult to sort out harassment issues 
when current reports are made, much less reconstructing activities that may 
have occurred five years ago.  Public employers will need to update their 
policies by January 1.  These policies will need to prohibit harassment, 
provide a complaint procedure, indicate that there is no retaliation for people 
that report harassment, designate at least two people in an organization to 
report harassment issues to, provide notice to the complainant that the 
employees have five years from the point of the incident to file a complaint 
with BOLI or initiate a civil lawsuit.  New claims can be made under this law 
beginning September 30.  As a result, BOLI is preparing a model policy, with 
the goal of having it out for the October 1 deadline.  The policy includes 
elected officials, volunteers and interns.  The issue of including elected 
officials is somewhat problematic since elected officials are not employees 
who can be dealt with or disciplined through the administrative structure.   
 
CIS is quite concerned about the various legal implications this will have on 
employers.  Personnel costs are the leading claim by dollar volume that CIS 
deals with.   
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The legislature also approved legislation that provides that the employer 
must provide 30 minutes of paid time for the union to provide an overview 
of the benefits of union membership.  Furthermore, the use of City facilities 
for these meetings is required.  There are some additional limitations on 
employer communications with new employees regarding union 
membership.   
 
One of the more significant employee-based laws approved by the 
legislature is the paid Family Leave Act.  This legislation is set up similar to 
unemployment insurance, where employers either self-insure this model, or 
for smaller employers, funding goes to the state to provide leave benefits 
under this program.  In addition, employers are going to need to adopt 
policies, including policies regarding expressing milk, which need to be in 
place by September 30.  There will be a CIS webinar on these various 
changes to personnel law on August 8, 2019.   

 Attended a session on social media and use of local government.  Florence, 
Oregon is using Facebook, Instagram and Twitter, and other social media 
tools.  They have tried to centralize their social media posts through the City 
Manager’s office.  City of Sherwood, on the other hand, is quite separate in 
the way departments post to social media.  Facebook and Twitter are used, 
as well as, Next Door being used by the police department. Tigard is using 
Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and Next Door as their primary social media 
venues.   
 
The League of Oregon Cities has a model policy for the use of social media 
within communities.  Tigard has encountered some problems relating to 
people posting on social media, expecting this information would be utilized 
for formal public hearing comments.  They try to make it clear for formal 
public hearing comments, individuals must use the specified channels to 
make these comments.  Sherwood is using Smarsh for retention, and 
Florence and Tigard are using Archive Social Media.  Newport, like 
Sherwood, has individual sites from individual departments.  We have been 
providing citywide policies to those departments using social media in an 
attempt to deal with it in a consistent way.   

 The next session was on the use of local ballot invitations for funding 
specific local government purposes.  Brookings, Oregon, did an extensive 
study on the amount that needed to be reinvested into the street system to 
bring all roads up to a better standard.  It was determined that $300,000 per 
year needed to be generated.  This amounted to a 4% tax on gasoline, 
which was put before the voters.  Brookings worked closely with the 
Secretary of State’s Office to make sure all their materials regarding the 
initiative were compliant with state law.  Prior to the actual election period, 
Brookings had prepared a video and sent out mailings to residents about 
the problem of financing street repairs.  Once the local option tax was put 
before the voters, then Brookings had to follow the guidelines for an election 
issue.  The initiative passed by a 64% vote.  They arranged the timing so 
that street projects were initiated shortly after the taxes were approved by 
voters, so taxpayers could see immediate results.  A five-year renewal was 
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subsequently approved by voters by 72% approval vote.  Brookings 
indicated that a minimum of 18 months is needed prior to an election issue.  
This provides plenty of opportunity for the city to educate the voters well in 
advance of the actual election period, which is more restrictive in the role 
that the City plays regarding this matter.  
 
Mark Shepard, Corvallis City Manager, outlined the effort that city was 
successful in having 73% of voters approve a $1.07 dollar per 1,000 rate to 
fund various city efforts.  This effort was launched four years earlier.  It 
started with an effort to create financial sustainability for the City of Corvallis.  
Staff was able to share their story with Council of how the limitations were 
impacting their abilities to meet various community needs.  The Council 
supported retaining existing services, which required the generation of an 
additional ten million dollars of revenue for the future.  In addition, a tax levy 
was retiring that generated five million dollars toward city operations during 
this time period.  Staff came up with a multi-prong approach which included 
a property tax levy proposal of $1.07 per 1,000 rate.  The tax rate remained 
consistent due to the continuation of a bond levy retiring, as well as, a 
renewal of the previous tax approved by the voters.  This, in effect, provided 
more tax revenue for city operations, but keeping the tax rate level.  The 
City Council also approved a public safety fee that will go into effect July 1, 
2020.  The public safety fee allowed the Council to simplify the message by 
focusing specifically on police and fire services within the City of Corvallis 
for this new fee.  Corvallis worked with the Secretary of State’s office on a 
mailer to assure that the mailer met various guidelines to be sent out by the 
City.  In addition, Corvallis had a PAC that was well-funded and organized 
to help promote the tax issue.  A retired marketing executive donated a 
significant amount of time and was critical in this effort.   
 
Jason Tuck, City Manager of Happy Valley, indicated that the city has a very 
low operating millage of .6 dollars per 1,000.  They have separate levies for 
public safety.  The public safety millage was approved in 2002, 2006, and 
2010.  In 2014, the Council added an additional levy of $1.00 per 1,000 for 
public safety.  Jason indicated that the city became complacent on the 
voters past history of approving these millages.  In this particular case, the 
voters turned down the renewal that included the tax increase by one vote.  
Unlike Corvallis, Happy Valley had a bad experience in using the Secretary 
of State’s Safe Harbor process for clearing informational items sent to the 
taxpayers as part of the election process.  There were four or five reviews.  
They ended up abandoning the use of the Secretary of State’s Safe Harbor 
processes, and moved forward without that endorsement.  The Council, in 
response to the millage in 2014, reduced the request for public safety down 
to $1.38 per 1,000.  They were successful in passing the tax levy in this 
second effort.  The lessons learned from Happy Valley is not to take the 
taxpayers for granted, and there was frustration in using the Safe Harbor 
process.  For this purpose, there was no challenges to the information 
produced by the city to educate the voters.   



11 

 

 The next session was on goal setting.  Tualatin outlined the process they 
use for goal setting.  They call their sessions “advancing sessions”.  Over 
the years, they have tried different efforts to make this a meaningful process 
for Council.  They used to do it offsite, however, their new city attorney 
expressed concerns about the past practices, and now, Tualatin does their 
“advancing sessions” onsite.  Part of their process includes team building 
among Council members, which includes games, glass fusion, art projects, 
and other non-city business activities. Tualatin has always used a 
consultant for this process.   
Tualatin tries to use a circular process, where a question is asked, and if 
more information is provided which changes people’s minds, the question 
is re-asked.  To create some semblance of order, Council approved a rule 
that requires four votes, if additional questions are asked on the same issue.   
 
Over the years, City Manager, Sherilyn Lombos, indicated that each Council 
has approached these items differently.  She indicated some Councils have 
been more reticent too move to fast with the goal setting session.  She 
indicated her new Council needs to be slowed down.  One of the things they 
have done as part of their goal setting session, is the use of a laminated 
placemat that is front of each Council member on the dais.  They are used 
to outline their decision making matrix, vision statement, and illustration on 
their top five or six goals for the year.  Sherilyn indicated that these are used 
regularly by Council members, when Council gets bogged down on issues, 
or they want to accelerate a decision-making process outside of what they 
have agreed to.  Sherilyn meets with the department heads on a quarterly 
basis to talk about the goals.  They use a two-year goal setting process, 
which focuses on the term of the City Council.   
 
The City of North Plains uses a similar process as Tualatin.  The Council 
identifies seven to ten goals for implementation over the next five years.  
North Plains did a day-long relationship development day which helped 
balance the discussions among the elected officials, without any individuals 
dominating the process.  The second day was the actual goal setting 
process.  The Council developed five-year goals which are reviewed each 
year.  The process allowed for frank discussions between staff and Council, 
and each side reviews the goals and the long-term future of the community.   
 
McMinnville developed a Vision, Mission and Values statement over an 11-
month period.  As part of the strategic priorities identified, it included 
revamping the Council operating processes.  Their goal setting session 
provides Council input first, refined by the staff, with Council confirming the 
goals in the end.   
 
At their Boards and Commissions Dinner, it was appropriate for staff to 
report the progress made on various goals identified through the course of 
the year.  In addition, another suggestion was that there be an employee 
breakfast once a year to outline the goals of the city going forward.   
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 Dr. De Hicks was our keynote speaker for the conference.  Dr. Hicks 
indicated that as a boy, his father always advised him to seek adventure 
over comfort.  It is better to lean in than to lean out.  It is important to 
understand that organizations are made up of feeling beings that think, not 
thinking beings that feel. This is an important concept when addressing 
organizational culture.  For organizational leaders it is important to be 
authentic, achieve results and have fun.  It is important for organizational 
leaders to show up, both physically and mentally.  Dr. Hicks outlined the 
iceberg model, which shows an observable behavior above water; and 
discipline, habits, assumptions, values and culture, are the traits that are 
below the surface of the water, and more difficult to define.  Important traits 
for the manager include, honesty, respect and leadership through example.  
Managers and department leaders are the keeper of the culture within their 
organizations.  What a manager or department head allows to occur within 
the department will define that culture.  Healthy cultures are intentional 
below the water level.  It is important to take the fear away, and employees 
love to be part of things that go well.  Stress equals fear.  Dr. Hicks 
challenged us to take a look at ourselves to see how we are performing as 
the keeper of the culture within our organizations.   

 We had a session with retired managers outlining the experiences and 
lessons learned during their tenure.  Several of these lessons included 
being true to yourself, dealing with difficult situations in an honest matter, 
dealing equitably with all elected officials, providing security, predictability 
to departmental staff,  and other traits.   

 Our last session was coordinated by Dr. Phil Cooper of Portland State 
University, who conducted roundtable discussions on various issues.  This 
included the reaction to the housing legislation approved by the legislature 
increasing densification of single-family residential areas.  Part of this 
discussion focused on the fact that buildable land inventories are truly 
unrealistic in many communities.  Many of these are truly not economically 
buildable.  Densification is going to have some long-term impact on utility 
capacity.  As single-family zoning is changing from having one house to 
duplexes, or in communities over 25,000 up to four units, the impact on 
utilities will increase.  Cities should be reviewing SDC charges to be sure 
they are adequate to upsize utility systems, as part of the infilling of the 
residential lots in the future.   

 
 There is some indication that the new housing regulations do not impact 
 Homeowner Association CC&Rs. 
 

A few initiatives regarding management of homelessness issues includes 
Salem’s efforts to restrict camping in right-of-ways, and McMinnville 
restricting 24/7 camping in certain locations.   

 
For recruiting employees, one city is offering $25,000 to new employees 
who buy a house within the school district.  A lien is placed on the property 
with this lien going away after five years.  This has helped address recruiting 
and residency issues for their community.   
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There was also a discussion on emergency management initiatives in 
various communities.  Some communities, as Newport has done, have 
made emergency “go bags” available for employees and their families.  
There is a trend in the Portland Metropolitan area to look at the development 
of joint assistance agreements, where employees living in one community 
and working in another community, could, during an emergency situation, 
work in the community where they are living in.  This is to address the 
mobility issues that could result from a major earthquake scenario in 
Oregon.  While some progress is being made, many communities still feel 
they are well behind on the emergency planning end of things.   
 

 Overall, the conference went off very well.  People enjoyed their time in Newport, and 
 the content of the conference was very strong.  I’m very pleased with the efforts of the 
 OCCMA Professional Development Committee in putting together the program, and 
 from a community standpoint, the support that has been provided to make the 
 conference a great experience for the attendees and their families.  Finally, I am very 
 happy that the event is over!   

 

 Participated in a routine department head meeting. 

 Participated in the reception thanking former Mayor, Sandra Roumagoux, for the 
donation of two paintings for City Hall.  The Public Arts Committee was invited to 
visit former Mayor Roumagoux’s art studio to select two paintings for display at City 
Hall.  Councilor Goebel, as liaison to the Public Arts Committee, emceed the 
presentation.  It was a lot of fun as Councilor Goebel was quizzing former Mayor 
Roumgoux on some of the aspects of the paintings.  We appreciate the very 
generous donation to the City of Newport of “Drought” and “Beaver Creek at Ona 
Beach”, which will be a part of the City’s permanent art collection. 

 Participated in the Council meeting of July 15. 

 Met with Jeremy Burke of the Newport News-Times to review the News-Times 
proposal to provide tourism support services for Destination Newport.  The 
Destination Newport Committee went out for proposals.   Eleven proposals were 
received.  The Committee is recommending that we continue with the Newport 
News-Times for the development of content to promote Newport for the course of 
the next twelve months.  I anticipate having a recommendation on this contract for 
the City Council’s consideration at the August 5 City Council meeting.   

 Met with Sal Smith regarding her concern over the scheduling of the therapy pool.  
In the past, there was a period of time for individual exercise provided in the 
schedule for the pool.  This summer, the pool schedule excluded specific times for 
specific purposes in the recreational/therapy pool.  Since these specialty times 
were not well-used, and created a lot of confusion for customers using the pool, 
Sal Smith is advocating for resumption of time when individuals with physical 
limitations can use the pool without having to share the space with children playing 
in the pool.  From her perspective, she is concerned that she may trip and do 
damage to herself when she is working to rehabilitate by using the pool.  Since the 
special hours have been discontinued, she has not used the pool during this time.  
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This problem will significantly go away as the school season starts, but it is an 
issue that we need to revisit moving ahead.   

 Steve Rich, Mike Cavanaugh, Jim Protiva and I met to review a draft agreement 
and lease for continued negotiations with the school district for the joint use of 
facilities.  The language is basically set for the general exchange of use of facilities 
between the school and the city.  There are two special components, with the first 
being, the large ball diamond at Frank Wade Park.  We are proposing that that 
facility be leased directly to the schools and have the schools operate and maintain 
it, since the primary user is the school baseball program.  In past years, this 
program has basically run and operated this field.  The second component we need 
to work on, is in relationship to the use of the Aquatic Center by the school district.  
We will continue working on this issue for presentation to the school district. 

 Steve Rich, Barb James and I met regarding the 60+ Compass Agreement.  The 
60+ Center has been working to provide a diabetes prevention program in 
conjunction with several other organizations.  These programs have evolved over 
time with a request for the City to make certain commitments and guarantees on 
the collection of medical information from participants for these programs.  We are 
working with Peggy O’Callaghan to work through these issues.   

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Derrick Tokos, Tim Gross and Barb James.   

 I took six hours of vacation on Wednesday, July 17 to take Chopper to the eye 
specialist in Corvallis.  It appears the ulcers on his corneas are healing, but it has 
been a very uncomfortable period of time for him. 

 Met with Randy Grove from the PUD regarding several issues.  The first issue was 
regarding the undergrounding of electricity lines in South Beach.  They presented 
a contract to the City for their portion of the work.  Randy would like to go ahead 
and order some of the components for this work.  I indicated that we anticipate 
recommending this to the City Council for approval at the August 5 meeting.  
 
The second issue relates to the discussions that have been on again and off again 
regarding transmission lines over the Big Creek Reservoir.  This is something that 
was proposed by the PUD three years ago.  The PUD took a look at other 
alternatives, but have indicated they want to proceed with their original plan.  The 
Council gave staff authority to work with PUD on an alignment in conditions for 
building the overhead lines.  There has been some reluctance on the part of Tim 
Gross to proceed with these issues.  We will be discussing these internally to 
determine our direction on this matter with PUD.  This will ultimately be coming 
back to Council for the Council’s consideration.   
 
The third matter discussed, was franchise negotiations.  One of the things holding 
up our franchise negotiations, is our request for inventory of street lights in 
Newport.  Randy indicated that the inventory needs a significant amount of work 
by their staff. In reviewing street light information, they have found that are street 
lights that were put up, that PUD has not been billing the City for, and they have 
identified street lights that the City is being billed for, which are no longer in 
operation.  He has indicated that they are committed to doing a complete review of 
the street light system inventory.  What they would like to do is also continue with 
discussions regarding the franchise agreement, knowing that the street light 
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inventory will take some time to complete.  On the street lights, we also had 
discussions about modernizing the system.  Perhaps doing a review of lighting 
levels throughout various parts of the community to determine areas where lighting 
could be potentially reduced, instituting new technology to reduce energy usage, 
and provide uniform lighting throughout the community.  On the street lighting front, 
we get both complaints about some areas over lit, and some complaints of areas 
being under lit.  We also get complaints about the different types of light that exist 
throughout the community, creating a haphazard look to the lighting in Newport.   

 Barb James, Brent Gainer and I met to discuss a request for a one year leave of 
absence from one of our officers for personal reasons.  In reviewing this request, 
we believe that the impact on the department would be too significant to grant a 
one year leave of absence.  We have communicated that back to the individual 
requesting the leave.   

 Tim Gross, Barb James, Steve Rich and I met to discuss NEA negotiations.  This 
is in preparation for our next negotiations session.   

 Councilor Goebel, Councilor Jacobi, Peggy Hawker and I met with our ad-hoc 
Beautification Committee to discuss next projects.  Part of this was a review of Nye 
Beach.  There seemed to be a general consensus for looking at hardscaping the 
grassy areas located in Nye Beach between the parking lot and streets.  It was also 
thought rock slabs that have been used in another coastal community, would serve 
as natural benches on hardscaped areas.  I indicated that we have taken a look to 
see if we can carve any additional spaces out of the parking lot by reducing the 
current green/weed/sand areas that exist around Nye Beach.  They are also in 
concurrence about eliminating the sand area between the second and third parking 
levels in this area.  Anita Albrecht, our Landscape Specialist, was authorized to 
proceed with a plan for the PAC.  In addition, the Beautification Committee 
narrowed down discussion on what types of benches could be appropriate at 
various locations, based on the Parks Master Plan.   

 I met with Derrick Tokos to discuss various VRD implementation issues, including 
complaints from bed and breakfast owners about the ordinance requirements.   

 Participated in a conference call with Megan George and Jenni Kistler regarding 
the wrap-up of the Summer Conference.  Jenni Kistler, from the League of Oregon 
Cities, was leaving her employment with the League at the end of the week.  It was 
a good opportunity to pick her brain for the development of a policy and procedures 
guide for use by the Professional Development Committee in the future.  We wish 
the best to Jenni as she begins her new position.   

 Barb James, Steve Rich and I participated in a call with Tamara Jones from CIS 
regarding a disciplinary issue. 

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Richard Dutton and Jim Protiva.   

 A graduate student, Patrick Copeland, is doing his Master’s thesis on emergency 
preparedness on the coast, as it relates to the tourism populations.  Patrick has 
met with a number of individuals on the coast to collect data for this effort, including 
Councilor Botello and Regina Martinez.  He indicated that he would be happy to 
provide this report back to the City, once finalized.   

 Met with Craig Lodge regarding the impact of the vacation rental ordinance on bed 
and breakfasts within Newport.  Craig’s primary concern was relating to the fees 
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that are now being charged for short-term rentals in the City.  He felt that bed and 
breakfasts should not have to pay these fees.   

 Steve Rich, Barb James and I continued our review to the revised Employee 
Handbook.   

  
Upcoming Events:  
 

 Monday, July 29, Councilors Allen, Jacobi, Hall, Goebel and I will be participating 
in a “Follow-the-Waste” Tour from 8:15 AM until 5 PM with Thompson’s Sanitary.   

 Friday, August 2, a welcome reception and fiesta will be held in the Council 
Chambers beginning at 4 PM.  The delegation will be presented to the City Council 
at the City Council meeting on August 5.  We will swear in the delegation as 
honorary student members of the City Council.  The final event is a farewell party 
at the Oregon Coast Aquarium on Tuesday evening.  Please let Peggy Hawker 
know which events you will be able to participate in. 

 Tuesday, August 6, is the second community Night Out event at the armory.  There 
will be a table set up for the Council.   I will be seeing who will be available to staff 
the table from the Council.  Please note that this time period conflicts with the 
farewell party for the Mombetsu delegation. 

 I will be on vacation from August 22 through Labor Day weekend.  Peggy Hawker 
will be Acting City Manager through this time period. 

 The Oregon Coast Caucus will be held at the Three Rivers Casino in Florence on 
Wednesday and Thursday, August 21 and 22.  Currently, Mayor Sawyer and 
Councilors Allen and Hall are planning to attend.  If you are interested in attending 
please contact Peggy Hawker. 

 City Hall will be closed Monday, September 2 in observation of Labor Day.  The 
Council meeting will be held Tuesday, September 3.  

 September 26-28 is the LOC’s Annual Conference in Bend, OR.  Councilors 
Goebel, Allen, Parker, Jacobi, Hall and Mayor Sawyer have been registered, along 
with Peggy and myself. Please let us know if your plans change, so we can cancel 
without financial penalty prior to the conference.   

 On September 30, the City Council will hold a town meeting at 6 PM.  Location is 
yet to be determined. 

 I plan on attending the 2019 ICMA Annual Conference in Nashville, Tennessee 
October 19-23. 

 I will be taking a few vacation days following the end of the conference on October 
23, before returning to Newport.   

 I plan on attending the OCCMA Board Retreat on November 6-8 at Silver Falls 
Lodge.  This will be the retreat in which we will plan activities for the Association 
for the year.  I will be President of the Oregon City/County Management 
Association for the 2020 calendar year.   

 I will be taking vacation from December 18 through December 28 to head to 
Michigan for the holidays. 
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Attachments: 
 

 Attached is the itinerary from Thompson’s Sanitary Service regarding the “Follow-
the-Waste” tour for Monday, July 29, 2019. 

 Attached is the response from Thompson’s Sanitary Service to questions which 
were raised at the May Newport City Council meeting when the rate review for 
Thompson’s was completed. 

 Attached is a legislative summary that Derrick Tokos put together for the Planning 
Commission regarding legislative changes that will impact housing across the state 
of Oregon.  This was enacted during this past legislative session. 

 Attached is a summary of Urban Renewal and Tax Increment Financing materials 
that was provided at the OCCMA Summer Conference.  Derrick Tokos and Elaine 
Howard provided an Urban Renewal tour of Newport to show how Urban Renewal 
funds have been used in our community over the decades.  There are summaries 
of each of the URA districts that were included in this packet for your review. 

 Attached is the report on sediment testing and the use of Classes A & B sludge on 
the Siletz River, which was prepared by Lincoln County. 

 Attached is an opinion piece from Dick Hughes of the Oregon Capital Insider, as 
to why HB 2020 failed.   

 Attached is the Staff Measure Summary for HB 5030 which included four million 
dollars for the City of Newport for the Big Creek Dams.  These are going to be 
funded from a lottery bond.  Please note that Newport did well thanks to the efforts 
of Senator Roblan and Representative Gomberg in getting a commitment on the 
dam replacement funding, as well as, funds in the amount of five million dollars for 
the Oregon Coast Aquarium.   

 Attached is a letter from FEMA indicating that the flood insurance rate map for 
Newport is completed, and should be used as a basis for adopting the required 
floodplain management measures.  FEMA asks that these measures be adopted 
by October 18, 2019.   

 Attached is a PowerPoint presentation from FEMA Region X Logistics Branch.  
FEMA has been visiting three airports on the coast above the tsunami line.  They 
are beginning to develop a plan for staging areas in the event of a major disaster.  
Types of staging activities that could be utilized at the airport are illustrated in this 
presentation.  I am pleased that FEMA is beginning to look at our airport as a 
staging area.  FEMA has been slow to acknowledge that the local airports above 
the tsunami line will be playing a significant role in an event such as a Cascadia 
Subduction Zone earthquake and tsunami. 

 Attached is a presentation from PacWave, which is the wave energy demonstration 
concept that would be put into place south of Newport by OSU, to test and develop 
technologies to generate energy from wave action.  The energy generated would 
go into the electrical grid as an added value to this demonstration facility. 

 Attached is a communication from Betty Kamikawa regarding the election of a 
Board of Directors for the Grace Wins Haven.  They have taken steps to proceed 
with a 501(c)(3) status.   

 Attached is an email from Steward Lamerdin, who indicated that he is resigning as 
Port Commissioner for the Port of Newport to accept a position on the East Coast.  
Under Stewart’s leadership, the Port was successful in taking initial steps to heal 
divisions created by previous Port actions with the State legislature and local units 
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of government, as well.  We wish Stewart and his family well as he begins 
employment in Virginia.   

 Attached is a thank you note for the reception for former Mayor Sandy Roumagoux 
to honor her for the donation of two paintings in City Hall. 

 Attached is a note regarding appreciation for the help and assistance in meeting 
the new vacation regulation standards.  Teresa Clifton is praising the help of Sherri 
Marineau, Christina Chapin, Kay Keady, Dawn Smalley, and past experience with 
Joseph Lease. 

 Attached is a thank you card from the Newport Booster Club thanking us for our 
assistance as a gold-level sponsor for the Newport Marathon.   Over 900 people 
representing 40 states and Canada participated in the 21st running of this event.    

 Attached are thank you notes from Salem City Manager, Steve Powers, and 
Gervais City Manager, Susie Marston, regarding the OCCMA Summer 
Conference.  I will share the evaluation report and feedback when it is available 
about hosting this conference in Newport (after years of hosting it in Bend).   

 
I hope everyone enjoys the continuation of summer in Newport.  It has been a very busy 
time and it appears that we will not be getting bored through the rest of the summer, either!   
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 

 
 
Spencer Nebel 
City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads  
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